Minutes of the Faculty Senate Meeting
January 19, 2017
Bump Conference Room
I. Call to order

Chair Rod Rice called the meeting to order at 11:01 AM.  
II. Roll call
Senators present: Drs. Andrea Brickey (MEM), Robert Corey (PHYS), William Cross (METE), Patrick Gilcrease (CBE), Timothy Masterlark GEOL/GEOE), Deborah Mitchell (HUM), Mark Novak (CABS), Mengyu Qiao (MCS), Marc Robinson (CEE), Albert Romkes (ME), Charles Tolle (ECE), Frank Van Nuys (SS)
Guests present: Dr. Stuart Kellogg for Adam Piper (IEEM); Senator absent: Jason Henry (PE)
III. Approval of agenda
The agenda was approved by voice vote.

IV. Approval of minutes
The minutes of the December 7, 2016 meeting of the Faculty Senate were approved by voice vote.
V. Report from the Chair
Dr. Rice provided the following highlights from the January University Cabinet meeting and discussions with Dr. Kouris:

Dr. Rice stated that Dr. Novak had attended the January University Cabinet meeting in his stead.  Two minor policy changes were approved, including an update to Policy 1-03, Chain of Command.
Dr. Rice also stated that Provost Kouris had accepted the invitation to come to the 31 January All-Faculty Meeting to discuss the Workload Model implementation plan and search process for President Wilson’s replacement should she receive confirmation by Congress as the new Secretary of the Air Force.

With respect to the Institutional Workload Model, some department heads are uncertain about the purpose of the spreadsheet.  By design, the workload and performance documents are meant to be separate.  Respective department heads will review the teaching, advising, scholarship, and service data jointly with each individual faculty member to evaluate annual performance.  The Provost’s goal for completion of the individual department workload models is the end of Spring Semester 2017.

VI. Committee reports
Committee reports were covered in old and new business. 
VII. Old business
A.    Affected Departments Form

The Faculty Senate Academic Affairs Subcommittee and the Registrar are evaluating a revised Affected Departments Form.  Following this evaluation, the form will be shared with the University Curriculum Committee and the Department Heads.  The final form will be presented to the Faculty Senate for review and approval before the end of this semester.
B.     Review of academic-related policies to address inconsistencies among SD Mines Catalog, web, and published institutional policies 

University Catalog updates occur mainly in the summer.  As a result, this task falls primarily to the Department Heads.  Concerning proposed changes to the curriculum website, no update has been received. 

C.     Common exams

The Provost has no intent to change the current Common Exam Policy.

D.    Institutional Workload Committee  

This will be addressed at the All-Faculty Meeting.

F.      Online student opinion surveys  

The six questions added by President Wilson to the IDEA Surveys aim to assess courses for student success and retention.  No departments used the Student Success Inventory (SSI) in the recent ABET accreditation visit, but student success is a retention criterion.  Recently a monthly course inventory survey was implemented for 30-40 classes, despite resistance from the faculty and department heads.
Retention has been an issue for many years.  Dr. Kellogg reported that a 2010 study found that as many students left SDSMT because of academic difficulty as the number of successful students who departed.  Interestingly enough, among the students surveyed, not one cited poor academic advising.  In addition to other factors, including monetary considerations, considerable evidence suggests students leave because of a curriculum/learning style mismatch.

Senators also observed that retention could be improved by admitting only calculus-ready students.  One Senator noted that enrollment pressures have encouraged the admission of students who lack adequate math skills.  Another stated that the new math program may be working to help retention.      
Other questions and observations included the following:

Why emphasize retention more than recruitment?  ANS:  Retention is important to the BoR and to President Wilson.

Student desires are important for retention and should be considered as well.
In 1990, when 47% of incoming freshmen ultimately graduated, approximately 75-80% were found within a 100-mile radius of Rapid City.  This is no longer true, although 50% of entering freshman now graduate.
The considerable feedback struggling students get from Starfish and other sources may not be useful.

What level of retention is desired by the administration and what is the role of faculty in achieving this goal, given the fact there are no faculty members on the Retention Planning Group (RPG)?  
ACTION ITEM:  Invite Provost Kouris to the 9 February Senate meeting or an All-Faculty meeting to discuss this issue in more detail.

VIII. New business
A.    Ad hoc Senate Committee on Email and Internet Security   

Dr. Tolle met with Mr. Jason Erickson, Associate Director of Technology Services at ITS and ITS will put together a report on email and internet security.

B.  Counting of Independent Study, Research, Projects, etc. Towards Average Section Size
Dr. Kellogg brought up the issue of average department’s section size and the counting of small size extra courses towards this number.

C.  Environmental Safety and Health Committee

Dr. Novak brought up some new issues that had arisen at the campus environmental safety and health committee meeting.  Apparently new FAA regulations prohibit flying drones on campus.  Dr. Dolan is working on establishing a campus site where flying drones would be legal.  Dr. Novak also reported that recent ABET accreditation visit has resulted in new laboratory safety requirements, including new signage, forms, and questionnaires.
D. Senate Elections

Dr. Rice reported that CBE, GEOL/GEOE, MEM, and PE are due for elections for their Senator positions.  According to the Bylaws, these elections should be completed by 1 March 2017.

IX. Other

X. Adjournment
The Senate adjourned at 12:08 PM.
